

Changes and Challenges

How Stakeholders Can Support Chicago Public School Students in a Shifting Governance Landscape

By Lynne Graziano, Michelle Croft, Nick Lee, Julia deBettencourt, and Andrew J. Rotherham

JANUARY 2024



Introduction

Chicago has become a rare model for urban school district improvement. Labeled three decades ago as "worst in the nation," the city's schools were elevated in 2018 as making the "fastest academic progress" among large U.S. districts, with "all racial groups making similar improvements." 1 That success stems in part from an active and expansive network of nonprofit organizations, advocates and grassroots community leaders, business leaders, and philanthropic funders that work together, often in partnership with the district, to strengthen education citywide.

Today, Chicago Public Schools (CPS) faces many of the same challenges as other large districts: enrollment declines,² chronic absenteeism,³ a looming fiscal cliff,⁴ and students struggling socially, emotionally, and academically in the wake of the COVID-19 pandemic.⁵ CPS also faces a challenge most other districts don't: a major change in its governance from an appointed to a much larger elected school board between now and January 2027.

But amid these challenges and uncertainties, an opportunity arises to recapture the spirit of progress that created steady improvement in CPS over more than 30 years. It's a moment for everyone who cares about education in Chicago to come together around shared solutions that ensure CPS students particularly the district's large population of Black, Latino, and low-income students — get back on track after the upheaval of the past several years.

This brief provides an overview of the changes and challenges to Chicago's public education landscape pre- to post-pandemic, drawing from desk research and interviews Bellwether conducted with more than 20 Chicago- and Illinois-based education advocacy and civic organizations and funders. It also provides student-centered recommendations that serve as a road map to 1) create consensus and collaboration, 2) elevate community voices, and 3) build an informed electorate.

Chicago Public Schools by the Numbers

4th largest urban school district in the country⁶

623 schools serving pre-K through grade 127

319.769 students

38% Black and 47% Latino students

76% low-income students

It's a moment for everyone who cares about education in Chicago to come together around shared solutions that ensure CPS students — particularly the district's large population of Black, Latino, and low-income students — get back on track after the upheaval of the past several years.

Turning Chicago's Educational Challenges Into Opportunities

Navigating the shift to an expanded, elected school board while also overcoming historical *and* new challenges facing students is no easy task — but stakeholders across CPS have successfully worked together to navigate tough challenges before. An honest, shared understanding of where the district has been over the past decade and what lies ahead is the first step toward effective ongoing collaboration.

Pre-pandemic (2010-2019)

In the years leading up to the pandemic, CPS experienced a mix of successes and challenges.⁸ CPS faced enrollment declines as well as state and local fiscal difficulties. The district's K-12 enrollment decreased by 11% from 379,553 students in the 2010-11 school year to 336,629 students in the 2019-20 school year.⁹ CPS was consistently under-resourced at the state level compared to many other districts; a new statewide funding formula in 2017 improved funding adequacy but still fell short.¹⁰ Across the city, many Chicago neighborhoods disadvantaged by historical racial segregation experienced disinvestment, particularly those on the South and West sides.¹¹

Across the country, mental health challenges in young people had been increasing prior to COVID-19,¹² and the same was true in Chicago, where parents identified their children's mental health as a top concern for at least two years prior to the pandemic.¹³

Academically, CPS was achieving gains aided by citywide efforts to improve school leadership and support teacher training and development.¹⁴ Across student groups, Chicago saw increasing National Assessment of Educational Progress (NAEP) scores that peaked in 2017-2019, with some areas such as reading for grade 8 students beginning to drop off by 2019.¹⁵ A 2017 report found Chicago students were learning and growing at a "faster rate than 96% of all school districts in the country." ¹⁶ CPS

students also made gains in graduation rates, ACT scores, and college enrollment.¹⁷ Unfortunately, amid this growth, long-standing racial, ethnic, and socioeconomic achievement gaps persisted.¹⁸

Despite pre-pandemic academic gains for most students, some families in Chicago felt let down by CPS. They thought the 2013 closures of 50 under-enrolled neighborhood schools were "chaotic" and created "challenging social dynamics." Many community members believe these school closures contributed to declining populations and abandoned properties in some communities and left a notable sense of distrust for CPS. Subsequent school consolidations and closures exacerbated this distrust. Chicago Teachers Union strikes in 2012 "took many by surprise" and shifted dynamics, as did additional strikes in 2019 that "turned life upside down for families."

However, the decade prior to the pandemic did include bright spots. CPS continued to benefit from a longtime partnership with the University of Chicago Consortium on School Research.²³ The Consortium created a grade 9 "on-track indicator" designed to flag high school students early enough for intervention to keep them on an academic path to graduate. It is a notable example of a scalable tool that contributed to increased graduation rates in CPS during this time frame.²⁴

The nonprofit sector in Chicago grew stronger in this decade with increased participation from active and committed civic leaders and organizations, and a robust philanthropic and advocacy community working together to address systems-level change on shared education issues.²⁵ Leaders from the education sector and beyond used a citywide collective approach to systems-level change for students by reaching out directly to the mayor's office and its appointed board.

Pandemic (2020-Spring 2022)

The COVID-19 pandemic created long-lasting disruption of school operations that stretched across three CPS school years, from spring of 2019-20 into early 2021-22.²⁶ While schools officially opened fully in the fall of 2021, there were pockets of closures with periods of virtual learning into early 2022.²⁷ Pre-K through grade 12 enrollment declines continued across CPS, and postsecondary enrollment by CPS graduates, once on the rise, also declined.²⁸ Statewide, chronic absenteeism rose in Illinois to 21% in the 2020-21 school year and continued to rise to 30% in the 2021-22 school year²⁹ with CPS hitting 45% later in that same school year.³⁰

Students, isolated from daily routines and social interactions by virtual schooling, experienced increasing rates of mental health challenges during this time. Historical data show that health inequities disproportionately impact low-income and minority populations, with increased mental health problems caused by a range of economic, political, and social conditions, including racism.³¹ A CPS survey conducted in 2021 found that students were experiencing depression at the highest rate since 1991.³² It also found that one in three CPS LGBTQ+ students "considered attempting suicide."³³ To counter these trends, CPS launched a "Please Stay" suicide prevention and mental health program during the pandemic for students in grades 7-12.³⁴

Academic gains that began to slow prior to the pandemic further declined. Across Illinois, students experienced double-digit drops for meeting state learning standards;³⁵ in Chicago, less than one in five grade 3 students met or exceeded state standards in math and reading.³⁶ NAEP scores had increased in Chicago over the previous decade, but students' declining scores during the pandemic erased those gains.³⁷ Racial, ethnic, and low-income achievement gaps, which had remained relatively constant even as all student groups achieved overall academic gains, increased during the pandemic, particularly for Black students.³⁸ In certain subjects and grade levels, these gaps grew wider than they had ever been since NAEP began testing students in 2002.³⁹

During the pandemic, CPS was allocated \$2.8 billion in federal Elementary and Secondary School Emergency Relief (ESSER) funding,⁴⁰ which it spent on academic recovery, social and emotional supports, expanded summer and before- and after-school programming, and other student services.⁴¹ While many school leaders and families appreciated the flexibility to provide improved services and counselors to students, others argued too much was spent on existing staff and not enough on supporting increased student needs.⁴²

An Elected School Board for Chicago Public Schools

After many years of effort by lawmakers, ⁴³ Gov. JB Pritzker signed legislation in 2021 to create an elected school board in Chicago. ⁴⁴ The law calls for 21 school board representatives elected from districts across Chicago to be mapped by April 2024. ⁴⁵ Of the law — which was designed to improve accountability, democracy, and community influence — Gov. Pritzker noted that "an elected school board will help students and their families have a strong voice in important decisions about the education system." ⁴⁶

Chicago is slated to begin this transition in November 2024 with the election of 10 members representing specific districts.⁴⁷ They will work alongside the mayoral-appointed president and 10 board members, creating an expanded 21-member board. The original law called for the city to elect the remaining 10 board members and an at-large board president in November 2026, to be seated in January 2027.⁴⁸ Chicago's elected board size of 21 members is much larger than its peers, as most districts operate with boards of five to 15 members. Boards in Illinois average seven members, with board sizes of five and seven common in districts of some of the biggest states in the country (e.g., California and Texas).⁴⁹

Post-pandemic (Summer 2022-Present)

For the first time since 2011, CPS enrollment at the start of the 2023-24 school year was slightly up, which many attribute to a large influx of migrants to the city.⁵⁰ This demographic shift also increased the percentage of English language learners to 25% of the CPS student population, up from 20% in 2020, requiring more specialized teachers and additional resources.⁵¹ An increasing number of under-enrolled schools remains a challenge; as soon as a moratorium on CPS school closures, passed as part of the elected school board legislation, expires in 2025, it could lead to contentious school closures like those in 2013.⁵²

As the pandemic wound down, students continued to experience trauma, depression, fear, and other mental health struggles.⁵³ Chicago students also grappled with mental health conditions associated with living in communities affected by gun violence and crime. In some Chicago ZIP codes, young males, particularly those who are Black and Hispanic, had a "notably higher risk" of dying from firearms than U.S. armed forces members who served in Iraq and Afghanistan.⁵⁴ Five police districts alone accounted for 42% of Chicago's homicides in 2021, all districts where CPS students live.⁵⁵

Although CPS redoubled efforts to address mental health and academic challenges, resources for these types of supports could be jeopardized by budget pressures and a looming fiscal crisis as federal ESSER funding sunsets in 2024.⁵⁶ CPS finances are "fragile," with the city shifting financial obligations onto the district, including non-teacher expenses as part of its overall governance changes.⁵⁷ By 2026, CPS projects a \$628 million deficit.⁵⁸

Advocates also are navigating the uncertainty of new CPS policies and a change in city leadership. A new data transparency policy adopted in April 2023 by the school board after significant stakeholder engagement requires the establishment or revision of several metrics, pausing the release of certain data (such as the rating of schools).⁵⁹ This gap in educational data points, combined with the election of Mayor Brandon Johnson in 2023, leaves advocates uncertain about accessing information and communicating with leadership. The old, familiar system of building relationships with CPS leadership or the mayor's office as an advocacy or partnership pathway feels unfamiliar now.⁶⁰

Capitalizing on an Inflection Point to Better Serve Chicago's Students

CPS, like many school districts across the country, is at an inflection point. A strengthened, student-centered, and healthy education ecosystem relies on engagement and collaboration across stakeholders, including schools and districts, labor groups, parents, students, community groups, nonprofits, news media, philanthropy, civic leaders, and advocates, among others. Every stakeholder invested in CPS must ask how their actions center the success of students, even and especially amid continued change. CPS students deserve the support of a city, a school system, and organizations that focus on what is best for young people now and in the future. Research shows that students are more likely to meet and/or exceed academic outcomes and exhibit improved social skills and behavior if their community centers their needs, which can be particularly challenging during times of political change.⁶¹ CPS students are no different.

To meet the need for continued and expanded student-centered supports for CPS students, Chicagoand Illinois-based, education-focused civic and advocacy organizations must adapt. A series of in-depth interviews and desk research conducted in fall 2023 revealed three key policy recommendations to safeguard student learning and social-emotional supports amid a shifting environment as Chicago moves to an elected school board.

- 1. Create consensus and collaboration.
- 2. Elevate community voices.
- 3. Build an informed electorate.

The following are examples of what could be done differently or strengthened for each policy recommendation.

1. Create Consensus and Collaboration

Although Chicago organizations do occasionally work together to drive change, there are few established, citywide coalitions that bring all parties together to focus on student experience and outcomes. **Stakeholders should build consensus to drive change**.

At the state level, early childhood education stakeholders in Illinois have found success working together to advance shared policy priorities. Early childhood-focused organizations formed coalitions to help identify policy positions and collaborate so that individual organizations take point on issues that impact their served populations. For example, the Latino Policy Forum is active on early childhood issues and participates in numerous settings and coalitions on behalf of Latino children, families, and service providers across the state.⁶² At the city level, early childhood advocates and providers held mayoral forums in advance of the 2023 election to amplify the need for high-quality early childhood programs throughout Chicago.⁶³

A strengthened, student-centered, and healthy education ecosystem relies on engagement and collaboration across stakeholders, including schools and districts, labor groups, parents, students, community groups, nonprofits, news media, philanthropy, civic leaders, and advocates, among others.

Given the urgent needs of CPS students and the potential volatility of governance shifts, as well as the probable fiscal crisis as pandemic-era federal funds expire, increased consensus-building and collaboration among organizations can more efficiently align messaging and overall impact. For example, Advance Illinois is an independent, nonpartisan policy and advocacy organization working across the state to build equitable and healthy public education systems supporting student achievement.⁶⁴ Chicago may benefit from the creation of a new organization to facilitate coalition-building and advocacy for CPS students and families.

In addition to collaboration among citywide policy and advocacy organizations, Chicago neighborhoods, local school councils, and community organizations are important advocates for their communities. These organizations can **build collective narratives** about shared struggles common to diverse and geographically scattered neighborhoods while also promoting effective solutions. For example, at the neighborhood level, communities have a history of coming together to advocate for school operations such as decisions related to new schools or school closures. ⁶⁵ Similarly, through connections facilitated by Kids First Chicago, North Lawndale collaborated with other neighborhoods facing similar challenges to advocate for changes at the district level. ⁶⁶

These types of collaborations and collective narratives will be increasingly important with CPS' shift to a larger, fully elected school board. Neighborhoods will need advocacy strategies to reach 21 board members representing local constituencies instead of only seven appointed citywide members. Building collective narratives will help more CPS communities and advocates advance unified messages for policies and solutions that impact students. As Chicago shifts to an elected governance model, with board meetings slated for CPS neighborhoods, partnerships and consistency in key messages will be critical for local advocates' success.

Many education organizations in Chicago seek **greater involvement from business leaders and non-education groups** in support of shared, overlapping priorities. Chicago's business community has a history of engagement in education, but in recent years it has been focused on other issues such as safety. Building a coalition of groups with shared interests in the health and well-being of *all* Chicagoans, including its pre-K through grade 12 students, can lead to better lives for all. Engaging

business and non-education groups is particularly relevant to holistically addressing an array of challenges within Chicago that impact students and entire communities. For example, safety through gun violence prevention is an issue that bridges sectors citywide.⁶⁷ Current partnerships are exploring ways to increase out-of-school safe spaces for students and families that indirectly support education and learning.⁶⁸

Another strategy Chicagoans can consider is **finding time and space for authentic collaboration across organizational types**. Grassroots and grasstops organizations often work in silos due to differing priorities, processes, and access points to influential decision-makers. While grasstops organizations generally have access to more resources, grassroots organizations often are attuned more closely to community needs, including within historically underserved communities of color. In interviews with Chicago grassroots organization leaders, some felt that collaboration with grasstops counterparts did not allow for time to genuinely involve their organization members.⁶⁹ These conversations would benefit from an approach to collaboration that includes shared decision-making and a recognition that these bonds and trust take time to authentically build.

2. Elevate Community Voices

Authentic stakeholder voices provide critical context for CPS board members to better understand the students, families, and communities that they serve. These voices are central to decision-making and efforts to elevate and promote a diverse array of ideas. An example of community and multi-partner organizations coming together was the Rethinking Safety Campaign led by Voices of Youth in Chicago Education (VOYCE). This effort was driven by community concerns that schools were "hardened" with school resource officers and surveillance cameras rather than improved with social workers, counselors, and trauma-informed supports. By convening "over 650 youth, parents, and other stakeholders," VOYCE created a plan "to dramatically change school safety, particularly for [Chicago's] Black and Brown communities."

Since the mapping of CPS districts has yet to be finalized due to a lack of early consensus, there is concern that the board may not be representative of local and community populations, particularly communities of color.⁷³ The elected CPS board must **include broad representation** of students and families across Chicago. For example, an established mechanism for community involvement is the Local School Councils (LSCs). These school-level boards hold authority over selecting and evaluating principals, making budgetary decisions, and approving a school's academic plan.⁷⁴ LSCs traditionally have at least 12 elected adult seats, which often include a school's principal, six parents, two community members, two teachers, and one non-teaching staff, in addition to at least three non-elected student representatives, bringing together diverse stakeholder voices in school decision-making.⁷⁵ Previously, the appointed CPS school board would work in conjunction with LSCs, but the new elected board structure will require a different approach to retain the same level of community engagement and an equitable share of voice.

Authentic stakeholder voices provide critical context for CPS board members to better understand the students, families, and communities that they serve. These voices are central to decision-making and efforts to elevate and promote a diverse array of ideas.

School board members will be representing specific LSCs within their districts, so the two should work together. Creating additional channels of communication between LSCs and the school board could mitigate concerns by safeguarding community board representation.

The concern about board representativeness is rooted in uncertainties around recruitment and training of school board members, election rules and regulations, and questions around incorporating student, parent, and community voices. Some critics point to school board races in states like California, where private interest groups and political action committees spend millions of dollars to get representation on the board. Others point out that undocumented residents will not be permitted to vote, and without compensation, low-income residents may not be able to run for a district seat, meaning the board may not truly represent the students and families it serves. Chicago must work across the sector to make sure that all voices are heard amid a new elected board structure; LSCs are a good starting point to build authentic channels to elevate community voice.

3. Build an Informed Electorate

An informed and engaged electorate is a critical lever to enable CPS and its new board to better represent the needs of *all* its students and families. Information is needed not just to inform voters before the election but also on an ongoing basis so that Chicago residents and organizations can advocate for the needs of students.

One way that Chicago organizations have historically advocated for change is through using **publicly** available data to illustrate where there are opportunity gaps for students. In the current system, access to data is difficult because CPS adopted a new data transparency and accountability policy in 2023 to replace its previous accountability rating system.⁷⁸ The metrics for the new system have yet to be established, and with that comes uncertainty about when and how data will be collected and shared. Advocacy organizations rely on publicly available data and data-sharing agreements to identify areas of need within the school system. Similarly, program providers rely on data to select partners and evaluate program success. The uncertainty of the new system obscures potential policy needs and leaves program providers unclear about selecting partner schools to maximize their impact.⁷⁹

Nonpartisan organizations serve an important role in using the available data. These organizations can provide thoughtful analyses to help others better understand the data. For instance, the University of Chicago's Consortium on School Research plays a valuable role by creating indicators, such as the freshman on-track indicator, to understand and monitor progress.⁸⁰ Additional trusted, nonpartisan voices may be increasingly important given the potential for increased partisanship with an elected school board.

News media also plays an important role in informing parent and community member voters about Chicago schools and districtwide issues. Increased funding in support of local education reporting would benefit CPS leaders, families, teachers, and students. The media coverage for education issues and changes in Chicago is important but, by most accounts, inadequate to fully inform the public. ⁸¹ Major print outlets (e.g., Chicago Sun-Times, Chicago Tribune) focus most education coverage on political stories, with less emphasis on teaching and learning. Other outlets (e.g., Chalkbeat Chicago, WBEZ, Block Club) are constrained by capacity challenges but often effectively partner to disseminate education stories more broadly. Increasing education coverage at both the city and neighborhood levels would keep Chicagoans more informed of education changes, challenges, and improvements, while raising awareness of school board and policy shifts among elected officials and CPS leaders.

Conclusion

Chicago faces a pivotal moment with increased student need amid a shifting political landscape as its elected school board comes to power. To support students and communities, education organizations must work together to identify policy priorities and solutions that center the needs of students and do so in a way that authentically elevates the voices of the communities they serve. The elected school board also highlights the need for better information — through data and the media — about the successes and challenges in Chicago schools.

State and local education funders can help by providing flexible funding to give civic and advocacy organizations — grassroots and grasstops organizations working together — the time and space to authentically collaborate with one another and to be nimble in what activities they undertake within a rapidly shifting and uncertain context. Organizations can use those spaces to center decision-making on what is best for *all* Chicago's students and schools, including the decision to create new organizations if needed.

Many Chicagoans recall being labeled the "worst" schools in the nation in 1987, followed by the city's collective push for continuous improvement over several decades that led to notable student gains, including a period of student growth that exceeded nearly all districts in the country. ⁸² Chicago leaders must draw on key foundational pieces already in place to build toward a better public education system by recapturing the momentum and reversing recent declines. Chicago has faced down challenges before. Whether it can weather this new era depends on its ability to create collaboration, elevate diverse voices, and build an informed electorate in the interests of all its youngest citizens. •

Endnotes

- Cassie Banas and Devonda Byers, "Education Chief: City Schools Worst," Chicago Tribune, November 8, 1987, https://www.chicagotribune.com/news/ct-xpm-1987-11-08-8703230953-story.html; Lauren FitzPatrick, "CPS Student Scores Show Equivalent of 6 Years of Learning in 5 Years," Chicago Sun-Times, November 2, 2017, https://chicago.suntimes.com/2017/11/2/18330871/cps-student-scores-show-equivalent-of-6-years-of-learning-in-5-years; "New Analysis by Leading Education Expert: CPS Students Are Learning and Growing Faster Than 96% of Students in the United States," Stanford Center for Education Policy Analysis, November 2, 2017, https://cepa.stanford.edu/news/new-analysis-leading-education-expert-cps-students-are-learning-and-growing-faster-96-students-united-states.
- 2 "Chicago Public Schools, Dist 299, Enrollment by Demographics," Illinois Report Card, 2022–2023, https://www.illinoisreportcard.com/District. aspx?source=studentcharacteristics&Districtid=15016299025.
- 3 "Chicago Public Schools, Dist 299, Chronic Absenteeism by Demographics," Illinois Report Card, 2022–2023, https://www.illinoisreportcard.com/District. aspx?source=studentcharacteristics&Districtid=15016299025; Hannah Schmid, "Nearly Half of Chicago Public Schools Students Chronically Absent in 2022," Illinois Policy, January 30, 2023, https://www.illinoispolicy.org/nearly-half-of-chicago-public-schoolsstudents-chronically-absent-in-2022/.
- 4 "Analysis of District Finances and Entanglements between the City of Chicago and the Chicago Public Schools," Chicago Public Schools, October 31, 2022, https://www.cpsboe.org/content/documents/analysis of cps finances and entanglements-final-103122.pdf.
- William Johnson, "Harris Poll: Chicago Is the Epicenter of the Youth Mental Health Crisis," Crain's Chicago Business, October 23, 2023, https://www.chicagobusiness.com/crains-forum-childmental-health/child-mental-health-chicago-looms-large-harris-poll; "Chicago Public Schools, Dist 299, IAR Overall," Chicago Public Schools, October 31, 2022, https://www.illinoisreportcard.com/ district.aspx?districtid=15016299025&source=trends&source2=iar.
- 6 Becky Vevea and Mauricio Peña, "Chicago Public Schools No Longer Nation's Third Largest District," Chalkbeat Chicago, September 28, 2022, https://chicago.chalkbeat.org/2022/9/28/23377565/chicago-school-enrollment-miami-dade-third-largest.
- 7 "Chicago Public Schools, Dist 299, Students," Illinois Report Card, 2022–2023, https://www.illinoisreportcard.com/District.aspx?source=studentcharacteristics&Districtid=15016299025.
- 8 See Anthony S. Bryk, Sharon Greenberg, Albert Bertani, Penny Sebring, Steven E. Tozer, and Timothy Knowles, "How a City Learned to Improve Its Schools," Harvard Education Press, 2023, https://eric.ed.gov/?id=ED627492.
- 9 Author's calculation using Illinois State Board of Education data, "district summary" reports for 2010–11 and 2019–20 "City of Chicago SD 299" K-12 enrollment; "Fall Enrollment Counts," Illinois State Board of Education, https://www.isbe.net/pages/fall-enrollment-counts.aspx.

- District funding adequacy has improved from SY18 to SY 23 in CPS, from 63% to 75% per Advance Illinois calculation. "Investing in Illinois' Students: Illinois' Evidence Based Funding Formula, 2017–2022," Advance Illinois, updated February 17, 2023, https://public.tableau.com/app/profile/advance.illinois/viz/Evidence-BasedFundinginIllinois2017-2021/Intro; and for SY24 City of Chicago SD 299 is at 81% of adequacy, line 336. "Evidence-Based Funding for FY 2024 Quick Facts," Illinois State Board of Education, August 2023, https://www.isbe.net/_layouts/_Download.aspx?SourceUrl=/Documents/FY24-EBF-Quick-Facts.xlsx.
- 11 See for example: Jacqueline Serrato, Pat Sier, and Charmaine Runes, "Mapping Chicago's Racial Segregation," WTTW, https://
 interactive.wttw.com/firsthand/segregation/mapping-chicago-racial-segregation; "Student Based Budgeting Concentrates Low Budget Schools in Chicago's Black Neighborhoods," University of Illinois Labor Education Program, https://lep.illinois.edu/
 publications/student-based-budgeting-concentrates-low-budget-schools-in-chicagos-black-neighborhoods/; Madeleine Parrish and Chima Ikoro, "Chicago Public Schools and Segregation,"
 South Side Weekly, February 24, 2022, https://southsideweekly.com/chicago-public-schools-and-segregation/.
- "New HHS Study in JAMA Pediatrics Shows Significant Increases in Children Diagnosed with Mental Health Conditions from 2016 to 2020," US Department of Health and Human Services, March 14, 2022, https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2022/03/14/new-hhs-study-jama-pediatrics-shows-significant-increases-children-diagnosed-mental-health-conditions-2016-2020.html.
- "Youth Mental Health in Chicago During the COVID-19 Pandemic," Voices of Child Health in Chicago, March 2021, https://www.luriechildrens.org/globalassets/voices-of-child-health-in-chicago/chicago-youth-mental-health-during-covid_voices-of-child-health-report_march-2021_final.pdf.
- "Chicago, Illinois," Eight Cities, Bellwether, updated 2020, https://www.eightcities.org/blog/chicago-illinois; "The AUSL Way: Moving from 'Good' to 'Truly Excellent,'" The Bridgespan Group, October 16, 2017, https://www.bridgespan.org/insights/district-innovation-zones-and-economic-mobility/chicago-public-schools-and-ausl; "The Chicago Teacher Residency," AUSL, https://www.auslchicago.org/about-the-chicago-teacher-residency/.
- 15 Chicago NAEP scores had trended upward between 2003 and 2017–2019, for instance, in 4th grade math from 214 to 232. "Data Tools," The Nation's Report Card, https://www.nationsreportcard.gov/data_tools.aspx; in 8th grade reading, Chicago students made gains until 2017, then dropped in 2019; "2019 Reading Trial Urban District Snapshot Report," The Nation's Report Card, 2019, https://nces.ed.gov/nationsreportcard/subject/publications/dst2019/pdf/2020016xc8.pdf.
- Sean F. Reardon and Rebecca Hinze-Pifer, "Test Score Growth Among Chicago Public School Students, 2009–2014," Stanford Center for Education Policy Analysis, 2017, 4, https://cepa.stanford.edu/sites/default/files/chicago%20 public%20school%20test%20scores%202009-2014.pdf.

- Jenny Nagaoka, Alex Seeskin, and Vanessa M. Coca, "The Educational Attainment of Chicago Public Schools Students: 2016," University of Chicago Consortium on School Research, 2017, for college enrollment and graduation rates, 4; for ACT scores, 10, https://consortium.uchicago.edu/sites/default/ files/2018-10/Educational%20Attainment%20of%20Chicago-Oct%202017-Consortium.pdf.
- 18 Reardon and Hinze-Pifer, "Test Score Growth Among Chicago Public School Students, 2009–2014," for overall improvement, 1; for gaps, 3 and 8.
- Molly F. Gordon et al., "School Closings in Chicago: Staff and Student Experiences and Academic Outcomes," UChicago Consortium on School Research, 2018, https://consortium.uchicago.edu/publications/school-closings-chicago-staff-and-student-experiences-and-academic-outcomes.
- Sarah Karp, Nader Issa, Lauren FitzPatrick, and Alden Loury, "After 10 Years, Chicago School Closings Have Left Big Holes, and Promises Unkept," NPR, June 1, 2023, https://www.npr. org/2023/06/01/1178727834/after-10-years-chicago-schoolclosings-have-left-big-holes-and-promises-unkept#:~:text=In%20 2013%2C%20Chicago%20closed%2050,city%20keep%20 its%20promises%3F%20%3A%20NPR&text=In%202013%2C%20 Chicago%20closed%2050%20schools.,-Did%20the%20city.
- See for example: Becky Vevea and Linda Lutton, "New \$75Million High School Officially Proposed for Englewood," WBEZ Chicago, June 9, 2017, https://www.wbez.org/stories/ new-75-million-high-school-officially-proposed-for-englewood/ c9c84b83-98f0-4c4f-937d-fc7def8cd7c8; Ted Cox, "A Dyett High School Saga Explainer: Closures, Protests and a Hunger Strike," DNA Info, September 3, 2015, https://www.dnainfo.com/ chicago/20150903/downtown/dyett-high-school-saga-explainerclosures-protests-hunger-strike/; Kalyn Belsha, "Lawsuit Seeks to Stop School Closing, Alleging Racial Discrimination," The Chicago Reporter, June 19, 2018, https://www.chicagoreporter. com/lawsuit-seeks-to-stop-school-closing-alleging-racialdiscrimination/; Note: There is currently a moratorium on school closures until at least January of 2025. 105 ILCS 5/34-18.69, https://casetext.com/statute/illinois-compiled-statutes/ education/chapter-105-schools/subchapter-common-schools/ act-5-school-code/article-34-cities-of-over-500000-inhabitants/ board-of-education/section-105-ilcs-534-1869-moratorium-onschool-closings-consolidations-and-phase-outs.
- 22 Monica Davey, "Teachers' Strike in Chicago Tests Mayor and Union," The New York Times, September 10, 2012, https://www.nytimes.com/2012/09/11/education/teacher-strike-begins-in-chicago-amid-signs-that-deal-isnt-close.html; Mitch Smith and Monica Davey, "Chicago Teachers' Strike, Longest in Decades, Ends," The New York Times, October 31, 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/10/31/us/chicago-cps-teachers-strike.html.
- 23 "About Us," UChicago Consortium on School Research, https:// consortium.uchicago.edu/about.

- 24 The Consortium built the on-track indicator due to research indicating the 9th grade year is pivotal for high school success and completion. Elaine Allensworth and John Q. Easton, "The On-Track Indicator as a Predictor of High School Graduation," UChicago Consortium on School Research, 2005, https:// consortium.uchicago.edu/publications/track-indicator-predictorhigh-school-graduation; Heather Norbury et al., "Using the Freshman On-Track Indicator to Predict Graduation in Two Urban Districts in the Midwest Region," IES Regional Educational Laboratory Program, 2012, https://ies.ed.gov/ncee/rel/Products/ Region/midwest/Publication/3498; The Second Window: How a Focus on Freshmen Transformed a System (film), UChicago Urban Education Institute, 2020, elevated "the real-life systems and structures that contributed to Chicago's large gains in student achievement over the past two decades," https://toandthrough. uchicago.edu/secondwindow.
- 25 See for example: "Giving in Chicago," Indiana University Lilly Family School of Philanthropy, 2015, https://medicine.iu.edu/news/2015/04/giving-in-chicago; "How Venture Philanthropy Is Working to Change Education" (live chat), Education Week, https://www.edweek.org/how-venture-philanthropy-is-working-to-change-education; "Our Approach," The Chicago Public Education Fund, https://thefundchicago.org/our-approach/.
- "City of Chicago Prepares for Closure of All K-12 Schools, as Mandated by the State of Illinois," Chicago Public Schools, March 13, 2020, https://www.cps.edu/press-releases/city-of-chicago-prepares-for-closure-of-all-k-12-schools-as-mandated-by-the-state-of-illinois/; Cassie Walker Burke and Mila Koumpilova, "Chicago Schools Are Fully Reopening for the First Time in More Than 500 Days. Here's What to Know," Chalkbeat Chicago, August 27, 2021, https://chicago.chalkbeat.org/2021/8/27/22644901/chicago-public-schools-reopening-full-time-covid-19-testing-masks-what-to-know; Costas Pitas, "Chicago Schools to Reopen After Teachers Agree to End COVID-19 Walkout," Reuters, January 12, 2022, https://chicago-teachers-backs-deal-reopen-schools-after-covid-walkout-report-2022-01-11/.
- Nell Clark, "Chicago Public School Classes Are Canceled after Teachers Union Backs Remote Learning," NPR, January 5, 2022, https://www.npr.org/2022/01/05/1070462827/chicago-public-school-classes-are-canceled-after-teachers-union-backs-remote-lea; Giulia Heyward, "With No School in Sight, Chicago Families Grit Their Teeth," The New York Times, January 7, 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/01/07/us/chicago-schools-families.html.
- Vevea and Peña, "Chicago Public Schools No Longer Nation's Third Largest District"; May Malone, Alexandra Usher, Shelby Mahaffie, Jenny Nagaoka, and Gisselle Hernandez, "The Educational Attainment of Chicago Public Schools Students," UChicago Consortium on School Research, 2021, https:// consortium.uchicago.edu/publications/the-educationalattainment-of-Chicago-Public-Schools-students-2020.
- Chronic absenteeism is defined as a student missing more than 10% of a school year. Samantha Smylie, "Chronic Absenteeism Went Up When COVID Hit. It Got Even Worse Last Year," Chalkbeat Chicago, December 19, 2022, https://chicago.chalkbeat.org/2022/12/19/23512704/illinois-chronic-absenteeism-covid-mental-health.

- Ohronic absenteeism is defined as a student missing more than 10% of a school year. CPS hit 44.6% in 2023 and declined to 39.8% in 2023. "Chicago Public Schools, Dist 299, Chronic Absenteeism by Demographics"; Smylie, "Chronic Absenteeism Went Up When COVID Hit. It Got Even Worse Last Year."
- Maria Trent, Danielle G. Dooley, and Jacqueline Dougé, "The Impact of Racism on Child and Adolescent Health," policy statement, American Academy of Pediatrics, 2019, https:// publications.aap.org/pediatrics/article/144/2/e20191765/38466/ The-Impact-of-Racism-on-Child-and-Adolescent?autologincheck =redirected.
- "Mental Health Status Among Chicago High School Students—2021 YRBS Data," Chicago Public Schools, health-data/high-school-yrbs-2021-mental-health-flyer---english.pdf; "Chicago, IL 2021 Results," High School YRBS, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, https://nccd.cdc.gov/youthonline/App/Results.aspx?LID=CH.
- 33 "Mental Health Status Among Chicago High School Students—2021 YRBS Data," Chicago Public Schools; "Chicago, IL 2021 Results," High School YRBS, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, https://nccd.cdc.gov/youthonline/App/Results. aspx?LID=CH.
- 34 "#PleaseStayPledge," Chicago Public Schools, https://www.cps. edu/sites/please-stay/.
- 35 Samantha Smylie, "Illinois Test Scores Highlight Pandemic Fallout with Declines in Math, Reading," Chalkbeat Chicago, October 27, 2022, https://chicago.chalkbeat.org/2022/10/27/23425426/ illinois-school-report-card-2022-reading-math-covid.
- 36 Less than 20% of students in grade 3 met or exceeded standards for math and reading in 2021. "Chicago Public Schools, Dist 299, IAR Grade and Demographics," Illinois Report Card, 2022–2023, https://www.illinoisreportcard. com/District.aspx?source=trends&source2=iar. details&Districtid=15016299025.
- 37 "Data Tools," The Nation's Report Card, https://www.nationsreportcard.gov/data_tools.aspx.
- 38 Ibid.
- 39 Sarah Karp, "The COVID-19 Pandemic Thwarts Years of Academic Improvement for Chicago Students," WBEZ Chicago, October 24, 2022, https://www.wbez.org/stories/chicagoreports-declines-on-nations-report-card/8785ced3-ddfd-427b-98e0-ef3df36493f8.
- 40 "Chicago Public Schools FY2023 Budget," Chicago Public Schools, https://www.cpsboe.org/content/documents/fy2023_ budget_hearings.pdf.
- 41 Ibid
- 42 Mila Koumpilova, "In Chicago School Budgets, Federal COVID Relief Pays for Existing Staff," Chalkbeat Chicago, March 16, 2022, https://chicago.chalkbeat.org/2022/3/16/22981374/ chicago-public-schools-federal-covid-relief-principals-teachersesser.

- 43 "Martwick Urges Governor to Sign Elected School Board Proposal," Illinois Senate Democrats official site, June 17, 2021, https://www.illinoissenatedemocrats.com/caucus-news/37senator-robert-martwick-news/2648-martwick-urges-governor-tosign-elected-school-board-proposal; H.B. 2908, Illinois Gen. Ass. (2021-2022), https://legiscan.com/IL/bill/HB2908/2021.
- 44 Public Act 102-0177, Illinois Gen. Ass. (2022), https://www.ilga.gov/legislation/publicacts/fulltext.asp?Name=102-0177; Becky Vevea, "Illinois Lawmakers Release Third Draft Map for Chicago Elected School Board," Chalkbeat Chicago, November 1, 2023, https://www.chalkbeat.org/chicago/2023/11/1/23942298/
- 45 Public Act 102-0177, Illinois Gen. Ass. (2022); Vevea, "Illinois Lawmakers Release Third Draft Map for Chicago Elected School Board."
- "Creating an elected school board allows for more accountability, more democracy, and more community influence on our city's school board. We need a school board that acts in the interests of our students, families, and communities." "Martwick Urges Governor to Sign Elected School Board Proposal," Illinois Senate Democrats official site; for governor's quote: Samantha Smylie and Kalyn Belsha, "Chicago Will Have the Largest Elected School Board of Any Major US City," Chalkbeat Chicago, July 30, 2021, https://chicago.chalkbeat.org/2021/7/30/22602068/illinois-governor-approves-elected-chicago-school-board.
- 47 Kerry Lester Kasper, "The Confusing Saga and Upcoming Next Steps for an Elected Chicago School Board," Center for Illinois Politics, July 9, 2023, https://www.centerforilpolitics.org/articles/the-confusing-saga-and-upcoming-next-steps-for-an-elected-chicago-school-board#:~:text=That's%20all%20scheduled%20 to%20change,from%20past%20practices%20this%20is%3F.
- 48 Governor JB Pritzker signed H. B. 2908 in July of 2021, effective June of 2022, with 10 members to be elected to four-year terms in 2024, with the president and remaining 10 members appointed by the mayor to two-year terms. Those 11 positions will be filled by elections held in November 2026 to bring the board to 21 elected members. "Gov. Pritzker Signs Legislation Establishing an Elected Chicago School Board," Illinois Governor's Office, July 29, 2021, https://www.illinois.gov/news/press-release.23639.html#:~:text=CHICAGO%20%2DGovernor%20JB%20Pritzker%20signed,of%20the%20next%20five%20years.
- 49 "School Board Size and Organization by State," Ballotpedia, 2022, https://ballotpedia.org/Analysis_of_school_district_and_ board_member_characteristics, 2022#School_board_size_and_ organization_by_state.
- "Demographics: 20th Day Membership Report," Chicago Public Schools, https://www.cps.edu/about/district-data/demographics/#a_20th-day-membership-report; Hannah Schmid, "Chicago Public Schools Enrollment Rises Slightly After 11 Years of Decline," Illinois Policy, October 5, 2023, https://www.illinoispolicy.org/chicago-public-schools-enrollment-rises-slightly-after-11-years-of-decline/.
- 51 "Chicago Public Schools, Stats and Facts, Students English Language Learners," https://www.cps.edu/about/stats-facts/.

- 52 Cassie Walker Burke, "The Real Enrollment Challenge in Chicago: What to Do with All Those Empty School Seats," Block Club Chicago, January 10, 2020, https://blockclubchicago. org/2020/01/10/the-real-enrollment-challenge-in-chicago-whatto-do-with-all-those-empty-school-seats/; The moratorium on school closures was part of the 2021 legislation to require an elected school board. Public Act 102-0177, Illinois Gen. Ass. (2022).
- According to a University of Chicago Education Lab study, 38% of over 600 CPS girls surveyed in grades 9–11 exhibited signs of post-traumatic stress disorder. Sarah Rand, "University of Chicago Education Lab Study Finds School-Based Counseling Program Reduces PTSD Symptoms Among Adolescent Girls," University of Chicago Harris School of Public Policy, June 8, 2023, https://harris.uchicago.edu/news-events/news/university-chicago-education-lab-study-finds-school-based-counseling-program.
- 54 Brandon del Pozo, Alex Knorre, and Michael J. Mello, "Comparing Risks of Firearm-Related Death and Injury Among Young Adult Males in Selected US Cities with Wartime Service in Iraq and Afghanistan," JAMA Network Open, December 22, 2022, https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamanetworkopen/ fullarticle/2799859.
- 55 Steve Hendershot, "The Inequality of Safety," Crain's Chicago Business, October 24, 2022, https://www.chicagobusiness.com/crains-forum-safer-chicago/chicago-violence-problem-debate-safety-inequality.
- 56 See for example: The pandemic also deepened racial and ethnic achievement gaps, particularly for Black and Latino CPS students. "CPS 3-Year Blueprint," Chicago Public Schools, August 24, 2022, https://www.cpsboe.org/content/documents/ cps_blueprint.pdf.
- 57 "Analysis of District Finances and Entanglements between the City of Chicago and the Chicago Public Schools," Chicago Public Schools, October 31, 2022, https://www.cpsboe.org/content/documents/analysis_of_cps_finances_and_entanglements-final-103122.pdf.
- 58 "Analysis of District Finances and Entanglements between the City of Chicago and the Chicago Public Schools," Chicago Public Schools, 13.
- Mila Koumpilova, "Chicago Adopts New Policy for Evaluating How Schools Are Doing," Chalkbeat Chicago, April 26, 2023, https://chicago.chalkbeat.org/2023/4/26/23699911/chicagopublic-schools-school-improvement-policy-board.
- 60 Several Chicago interviewees noted that calling the mayor's office and relying on relationships they have built in that office now seems up in the air as a strategy with the introduction of the large, elected school board.
- 61 Sara McAlister, "Why Community Engagement Matters in School Turnaround," VUE, 2013, 37, https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ EJ1046328.pdf.
- 62 "Transforming Early Learning: Educational Equity for Young Latinos," Latino Policy Forum, 2009, https://www.latinopolicyforum.org/resources/document/Transforming-Early-Learning-FINAL.pdf.

- "Early Childhood Education Mayoral Candidate Forum Announcement," Lawndale News, December 29, 2022, http://www.lawndalenews.com/2022/12/early-childhood-education-mayoral-candidate-forum-announcement/; Samantha Smylie, "How Will Chicago's Next Mayor Shape Early Childhood Education? Advocates Warn of Challenges Ahead," Chalkbeat Chicago, March 31, 2023, https://chicago-mayoral-race-early-childhood-education-child-care.
- "Mission & History," Advance Illinois, https://www.advanceillinois.org/about-us/mission-history.
- 65 Eve L. Ewing, "The Fight for Dyett," American Educator, 2019, https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1213136.pdf; Pascal Sabino, "West Side Groups Relaunch Plans to Open STEAM Academy—This Time Without Merging 3 Neighborhood Schools," Block Club Chicago, January 20, 2022, https://blockclubchicago.org/2022/01/20/west-side-groups-relaunch-plans-to-open-steam-academy-this-time-without-merging-3-neighborhood-schools/.
- 66 This example of collaboration was noted during several interviews by Bellwether in fall 2023.
- 67 For examples of collaboration across the city for improved safety and violence prevention, see for instance: "Improving Community Safety in Chicago Through Pre-Violence Intervention" (blog), Big Cities Health Coalition, June 2022, https://www.bigcitieshealth.org/chicago-previolence-intervention/; "Strategy and Framework," City of Chicago official site, https://www.chicago.gov/city/en/sites/cscc/home/about. html; Nick Wilson, Chandler Hall, Tymoni Correa-Buntley, and Audrey Smith, "From the Front Lines: Chicago CRED's Effort to Stop Gun Violence," Center for American Progress, September 26, 2023, https://www.americanprogress.org/article/from-the-front-lines-chicago-creds-effort-to-stop-gun-violence/.
- 68 Ibid.
- 69 This theme emerged across several interviews conducted by Bellwether, fall of 2023.
- 70 "Rethinking Safety," Voices of Youth in Chicago Education, https://voyceproject.org/initiatives/rethinking-safety/.
- 71 Ibid.
- 72 "Whole School Safety," Voices of Youth in Chicago Education, https://voyceproject.org/woke/whole-school-safety/.
- 73 Becky Vevea, "Illinois Lawmakers Push Back Deadline for Drawing Chicago's Elected School Board Maps," Chalkbeat Chicago, May 26, 2023, https://chicago.chalkbeat.org/2023/5/26/23738680/chicago-elected-school-board-map-deadline-illinois-legislature#:~:text=Under%20a%20measure%20passed%20 late,with%2010%20members%20elected%20Nov; Samantha Smylie, "Chicagoans Want Elected School Board to Better Represent Black and Latino Students," Chalkbeat Chicago, April 5, 2023, https://chicago.chalkbeat.org/2023/4/5/23672184/chicago-elected-school-board-public-hearings-illinois-lawmakers-diversity.

- 74 Mauricio Peña, "Want to Get Involved in Chicago's Local School Councils? 5 Things to Know," Chalkbeat Chicago, September 1, 2022, https://chicago.chalkbeat.org/2022/9/1/23333494/chicagopublic-schools-local-school-councils-vacancies-raise-your-hand.
- 75 "About Local School Councils," Chicago Public Schools, https://www.cps.edu/about/local-school-councils/about-local-school-councils/#:~:text=They%20are%20made%20up%20 of,Appointed%20Local%20School%20Councils.
- 76 Mikhail Zinshteyn, "Millions Spent in Los Angeles School Board Race Yield No Clear Winner Yet," EdSource, March 8, 2017, https://edsource.org/2017/millions-spent-in-los-angeles-schoolboard-race-yield-no-clear-winner-yet/578293; "LA School Board Race the Most Expensive in US History," NBC Los Angeles, May 15, 2017, https://www.nbclosangeles.com/news/la-school-boardrace-the-most-expensive-in-us-history_los-angeles/15424/.
- 77 Samantha Smylie, "Chicago Elected School Board Draft Map Underrepresents Latino Students, Say Advocates," Chalkbeat Chicago, May 9, 2023, https://chicago.chalkbeat.org/2023/5/9/23717876/illinois-chicago-elected-school-board-maps-elections.
- 78 Koumpilova, "Chicago Adopts New Policy for Evaluating How Schools Are Doing."

- 79 This theme emerged in interviews conducted by Bellwether in fall 2023. Organizations that work directly with schools rely on data to inform partnership fit and program impact.
- 80 Elaine Allensworth and John Q. Easton, "The On-Track Indicator as a Predictor of High School Graduation," UChicago Consortium on School Research, 2005, https://consortium.uchicago.edu/ publications/track-indicator-predictor-high-school-graduation.
- 81 In interviews conducted by Bellwether in fall 2023, the media themes in this paragraph were consistent. Chalkbeat, WBEZ, and Block Club were noted as providing good coverage of a wide range of education stories with many interviewees noting the relatively small capacity of each; the big publishers were noted for generally picking up "big" stories like teacher strikes and budget crises.
- 82 Cassie Banas and Devonda Byers, "Education Chief: City Schools Worst," Chicago Tribune, November 8, 1987, https://www.chicagotribune.com/news/ct-xpm-1987-11-08-8703230953-story.html; Reardon and Hinze-Pifer, "Test Score Growth Among Chicago Public School Students," 2009–2014, 1.

About the Authors



LYNNE GRAZIANO

Lynne Graziano is a senior analyst at Bellwether in the Policy and Evaluation practice area. She can be reached at lynne.graziano@bellwether.org.



MICHELLE CROFT

Michelle Croft is an associate partner at Bellwether in the Policy and Evaluation practice area. She can be reached at michelle.croft@bellwether.org.



NICK LEE

Nick Lee is a partner at Bellwether in the Policy and Evaluation practice area. He can be reached at nick.lee@bellwether.org.



JULIA deBETTENCOURT

Julia deBettencourt is chief of staff to the Policy and Evaluation practice area at Bellwether. She can be reached at julia.debettencourt@bellwether.org.



ANDREW J. ROTHERHAM

Andrew J. Rotherham is a co-founder and partner at Bellwether in the Policy and Evaluation practice area and External Relations team. He can be reached at andy@bellwether.org.

About Bellwether

Bellwether is a national nonprofit that exists to transform education to ensure systemically marginalized young people achieve outcomes that lead to fulfilling lives and flourishing communities. Founded in 2010, we work hand in hand with education leaders and organizations to accelerate their impact, inform and influence policy and program design, and share what we learn along the way. For more, visit **bellwether.org**.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to thank the many individuals who gave their time and shared their knowledge with us to inform our work, including participating Chicago- and Illinois-based education advocacy and civic organizations, and the Joyce Foundation, the Steans Family Foundation, and Vivo Foundation for their financial support of this project.

We would also like to thank our Bellwether colleagues Paul Beach for his input and Dwan Dube for her support. Thank you to Kate Neifeld, Andy Jacob, Zoe Campbell, Julie Nguyen, and Amber Walker for shepherding and disseminating this work, and to Super Copy Editors.

The contributions of these individuals and entities significantly enhanced our work; however, any errors in fact or analysis remain the responsibility of the authors.



© 2024 Bellwether

- This report carries a Creative Commons license, which permits noncommercial re-use of content when proper attribution is provided. This means you are free to copy, display and distribute this work, or include content from this report in derivative works, under the following conditions:
- ① Attribution. You must clearly attribute the work to Bellwether and provide a link back to the publication at www.bellwether.org.
- **③ Noncommercial.** You may not use this work for commercial purposes without explicit prior permission from Bellwether.
- Share Alike. If you alter, transform, or build upon this work, you may distribute the resulting work only under a license identical to this one.
 For the full legal code of this Creative Commons license, please visit www.creativecommons.org. If you have any questions about citing or reusing Bellwether content, please contact us.